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Cover picture: Common Darter dragonfly feeding on a rose hip (Saltmarsh Lane, Newport) 
giving a strange looking appearance © N Davies.                                 

 

Hello and welcome to the September edition of our wildlife eNewsletter.     

Well behind the scenes ƛǘΩǎ been another busy month.  I am currently working on three new 
books which have been in the planning for some time.  I am pleased to announce that for 
one of these books I have secured a publisher from Wales and this particular book should be 
available to purchase in early 2017?   Fingers crossed for publishers for the remaining two. 

Of course there will be more on this book and what it entails closer to Christmas.  As I write, 
I have just spotted our local Treecreeper sat on the wall below the bird feeders picking up 
bits and pieces ς a novel way to feed and so different from their usual habits.  I have 
submitted a report to British Birds and hopefully I will get a response of which the update 
and pictures will be in the October edition.  Bird migration generally has been well under 
way with Swallows and House Martins migrating in high numbers and a report of a Fieldfare 
in Norfolk so the winter visitors are slowly on the move too.   tƭŜŀǎŜ ǊŜŀŘ ƻƴ ŀƴŘ ŜƴƧƻȅΧ 
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September Bird and Wildlife Highlights. 

     

Common Snipe and a damp Kingfisher at Goldcliff. © N Davies. 

A Common Swift over Ebbw Vale Festival Park on the afternoon of the 31st August was 
unexpected and is certainly my latest autumn record for this species.  The 2nd seen a 
Chiffchaff visiting our bird feeders in the garden.  September the 3rd however at Goldcliff 
stayed fine until around 10am when the clouds finally opened.  By this time I was stuck in 
the third hide along with Brian Thomas who had joined my mad idea of getting over to the 
far hide.  The weather closed in, and waiting for a break in the rain (which duly came), we 
raced back to the first hide.  Despite the weather though, there was a good mix of birds on 
the lagoons and elsewhere including 3 Spotted Redshanks, 10 Turnstone, the Grey Plover in 
breeding plumage from a week ago, 3 Little Stints, 8 juvenile Curlew Sandpipers and 65 
Knot.  Two Wheatears were along the sea wall and the above damp Kingfisher on the mud 
in front of the third hide.  Two adults and a juvenile Crane from the Slimbridge project 
turned up at the Red Barn hides at Goldcliff on the evening of the 4th and moved off again 
later the following day (reported on the Gwent Ornithological Society website). 

The 6th saw a good mix of birds during a walk around the Llangattock area (see the article 
elsewhere in the newsletter).   Moths in our garden are making an appearance and thanks 
to Mike Cram for his help on identifying them as this is not a confident area for me.  To date 
we have seen a Yellow Underwing, Garden Carpet, Light Brown Apple Moth and Angle 
Shades. 

         

Left to right) Angle Shades, Garden Carpet and Light Brown Apple moth © N Davies. 



Goldcliff on the 8th proved a better morning with a good variety of birds seen especially 
wader wise including 301 Dunlin, 116 Knot, 2 Curlew Sandpipers, 6 Spotted Redshanks (my 
highest count here), 70 Redshanks, 206 Black Tailed Godwits, 7 Greenshanks, 1 Avocet, 1 
Sanderling, 2 Ruff, 4 Turnstone, Golden Plover and 6 Snipe.  A Wheatear was on the sea 
wall and a pair of Egyptian Geese (now officially on the British bird list) landed close to hide 
three.  A female Peregrine and a female Marsh Harrier caused some mischief amongst the 
waders too.  A Stoat running around under the boardwalk by hide two was a nice surprise. 
hŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ȅƻǳ ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŜ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴŎŜ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ ŀ {ǘƻŀǘ ŀƴŘ ŀ ²ŜŀǎŜƭΚ  hƴŜΩǎ ǎǘƻŀǘƛƭƭȅ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ 
ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊǎ ǿŜŀǎƭŜȅ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǎŀōƭŜΧ  {ƻǊǊȅ L ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ǊŜǎƛǎǘ that one.  Moving on, there 
was a good passage movement of House Martins (100+) over Machen in the afternoon.   
Red Barn Hide (Goldcliff) on the 10th saw a Cettis Warbler, 3 Grey Herons, a pair of Common 
Redstarts, 2 Chiffchaffs and 6 Shoveler. The nearby Saltmarsh Lane also saw a Cettis 
Warbler, 6 Chiffchaffs, 1 Blackcap (male), Kestrel, Stock Dove and numerous Speckled 
Wood and 1 Red Admiral butterfly.  The cover photo of a Common Darter dragonfly on a 
rose hip was also taken and a single Migrant Hawker dragonfly was seen. 

Goldlciff on the 14th proved a very worthwhile visit as a Pectoral Sandpiper ς a North 
American vagrant was feeding in front of hide 1.  What a lovely surprise to be waiting for 
you when you first open the shutters in the hide and are the first to see such an unexpected 
species on the day.  This was only the second time I have seen this species (my first was in 
Norfolk in the early 1990s), but for my guest Stephen it was a new species.  Three Yellow 
Wagtails, 1 White Wagtail, 2 Wheatears, a female Common Redstart and a Ruff was also a 
nice compliment. 

A Red Kite on the 15th in Llanfrynych (Powys) was nice to see and fungi were very impressive 
(see the pictures in the report).   The Pectoral Sandpiper was still present today at Goldcliff 
on the 17th, however, a female Merlin made an appearance around 1045hrs and many of 
the smaller waders dispersed ς the sandpiper amongst them.  When we left around 
12.30pm there was still no sign of the sandpiper.  Other species of note however included a 
Lesser Whitethroat, Wheatear, 2 Yellow Wagtails, 100+ migrating Meadow Pipits, 
Whinchat, 6 White Wagtails, 4 Ruff, Grey Plover (in winter plumage), 1 Bar Tailed Godwit, 
2 Little Stints and 3 Spotted Redshanks.  

 

Painted Lady butterfly, Goldcliff © N Davies. 



Inland for a change along the Cefn Onn Ridge (between Caerphilly and Cardiff) saw a flock of 
{ƛǎƪƛƴΩǎ, a female Blackcap eating Blackberries along with 4 Song Thrushes and a Stock Dove 
overhead.   Goldcliff on the 22nd saw another good mix of birds.  The Pectoral Sandpiper I 
found on the 14th has definitely moved on but highlights this afternoon included a beautiful 
female Hen Harrier quartering the lagoons, a Little Stint, 2 male and 6 female Ruff, Teal 
numbers up to 149, Common Snipe numbers also up to 33, my first Wigeon of the autumn 
(2 females), 2 female Wheatears and 2 Yellow Wagtails calling.  A Whimbrel here on the 
24th was a late surprise for me.   

The morning of the 24th however saw me travelling early to Slimbridge for a lifer ς a Spotted 
Crake which duly showed well on what is locally known as the dragonfly pond opposite the 
Van de Bovencamp hide (picture below).   What a stunning little bird. 

   

A small group of 6 Swallows was passing south over Caerphilly on the 27th.   Goldcliff on the 
28th had another good mix of birds and Meadow Pipits were migrating in high numbers -
well over 100 with several Skylarks and Siskins mixed in.  A Tawny Owl sat on a pole when I 
first arrived (0600hrs) and as the first light came over the lagoons I could start to see high 
numbers of roosting Ringed Plovers and Dunlin with several Knot, 2 Turnstone and 14 Grey 
Plovers mixed in.   

A Cettis Warbler was calling as was a Chiffchaff and the 2 Egyptian Geese were present 
again this time feeding in the grass in front of the farm.  A male Peregrine made an 
appearance and 3 female Ruff showed well (picture of one of them below).  Wigeon 
numbers have increased to 10 and 147 Curlew was my highest ever count here.   

The month finishes off with a walk around the Usk Valley with guest Kerry from Caerphilly 
and highlights included a female Hen Harrier, 2 Kestrels, 2 Red Kites, 3 Common Crossbills 
and several Red Admiral butterflies feeding on the seed heads of Ivy and possibly the last 
Swallows of the autumn heading back. 

 

 



 

Female Ruff (reeve), Goldcliff © N Davies. 
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Llangattock Walk 

Tuesday 6th saw a friend and I doing our usual walk around the Llangattock area and we 
were not disappointed with the flora and fauna on display. Before even leaving the village 
we had clocked up Woodpigeons, Robin, Rooks, Collard Doves, Jackdaws, Swallows, House 
Sparrows, Magpies and a female Sparrowhawk narrowly missing a Blue Tit.  As we started 
the canal section the ever present Mallards were milling around and Nuthatches called from 
the canopy.  

When we entered the nearby woodland section of the walk we were surprised to hear a 
Blackcap in full song - had it forgotten what time of year it was or was it just exercising its 
lungs and reminding us what a beautiful song we will be missing over the winter?  A 
Greenfinch, Chaffinch, Blackbirds, Chiffchaff (contact call heard) and a Bullfinch added to 
the woodland list and Carrion Crows called overhead.  The Enchanter's Nightshades had 
gone over but Herb Robert and the occasional Wild Arum were still making themselves 
known. Several trees had small groups of Ganoderma (artists fungus) growing at the bases 
and covering the base of the tree with the brown spores. As we left the woodland area a 
Siskin could be heard overhead and a distant Green Woodpecker gave out its 'yaffling' call - 
a sign of rain according to the old wives tale, but thankfully not today.  On the edge of the 
woodland I found a lovely Purple Brittlegill , a member of the Russula family. 



       

Purple Brittlegill fungi, Field Scabious and Hen of the Woods fungi   © N Davies 

Entering one of the fields where back in May we were looking at Cowslips, we were now 
greeted by a good covering of Field Scabious.  The delicate blue flowers carpeting some 
areas of the grass and certainly a fine display.  Great Tits and Pied Wagtails fed along the 
edge of the field and nearby we counted twenty eight Linnets on the wires.  Wrens 
serenaded us throughout the walk too. After taking a path that leads through a farm we 
stopped to eat some Blackberries, a much needed boost in the very muggy conditions.  We 
dropped down to a stream in another part of the woodland and in the clearing found a nice 
clump of Sulphur Polypore growing - also known as 'chicken of the woods'. Its colour really 
stood out from the trunk of a dead tree it was using as a host.  

Moving out into the open countryside we watched a female Common Redstart darting 
across a field where in the same field, a large Elder shrub covered in berries was occupied by 
a family group of Stonechats with a smart Willow Warbler mixed in with them. Several 
Meadow Pipits flew overhead.  We descended into the Craig y Cilau Nature Reserve area 
where a male Peregrine was hunting along the top of the escarpment and where to our 
surprise a Tawny Owl was calling too from the thick covering of trees below.  We walked 
past the limestone boulders littered with mosses and lichens, some with lovely shades of 
red and one particular rock was covered with lichen from the Parientina group. The tiny 
stream that runs through the bog had an abundance of little insects and larvae within and 
probably explains the presence of three large Golden Ringed Dragonflies (close up below).  
We sat down for some lunch and scanned the escarpment which had Ravens overhead.  

           

Some of the beautiful coloured lichens encountered on the uplands section © N Davies. 

The downhill section of the walk alongside the stream and through the woodland was very 
pleasant with plenty of bird song and Southern Polypody fern hung to the trees and rocks 


